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Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes
October 29, 2014
1:00 p.m.

Location:  Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Matt Schellenberg, Greg Anderson, Bill Gulliford (arr. 1:26), John Crescimbeni (arr. 1:22)
Also: Council Member Jim Love; Phillip Peterson and Trista Straits – Council Auditor’s Office; Paula Shoup – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Ronnie Belton, Judy Garrard, Patti Coleman – Finance Department; John Pappas – Public Works Department
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened:  1:15 p.m.
Council Member Boyer convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.  Ms. Boyer noted an error in the previous week’s minutes concerning the closing/deauthorization of two Northwest Economic Development Fund projects; a correction was approved.
CFO Ronnie Belton distributed a sheet showing Capital Project Cash Balances by Subfund as of today. He noted that the Subfund 321– River City Renaissance Bond Construction negative amount will be offset by Subfund 341. In Subfund 322 – General Capital Projects - $9 million of the $32 million has been verified; the remaining funds are still being analyzed. The four BJP subfunds (351, 352, 353 and 354) have a cumulative deficit of $15.5 million resulting from the failure of pay-as-you-go funds to materialize. Patti Coleman and Judy Garrard of the Finance Department answered questions from the committee about the total amount of the negative subfund balances and how those balances would be replenished if the bonds pledged to provide revenue to those subfunds have already been issued and the funds used for some purpose. The City is preparing to issue approximately $110 in bonds this week ($70 million for refunding of previous bonds, $13 million for 12-year projects, and $27 million for other projects and issuance costs). Judy Garrard explained the various methods by which funds can be encumbered at various stages of a project, either formally or informally. The committee asked for further details on the amount of transfers out of subfunds that need to be restored at some point in the future to make them whole and complete the projects authorized from those sources; what’s the total of IOU’s pending in all those accounts that must be made up if all projects are going to be completed as authorized? In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni, Phillip Peterson of the Council Auditor’s Office explained how subfunds earn interest (either positive or negative) on positive or negative balances. Patti Coleman explained that some subfunds, because of their particular nature, grant or ordinance, restriction, etc. do not accrue interest. The committee will return to the subject of negative cash balances and Phillip Peterson will work with the Finance Department to refine the committee’s questions.
Northwest Jacksonville Economic Development Fund
Ms. Boyer told Joe Whitaker, Chair of the NWJEDF board, that the committee at its last meeting voted to  deauthorize the $3 million left in the BJP Northwest Quadrant economic development account and cautioned the NWJEDF board not to plan uses for those funds. The committee did not deauthorize the fund’s project income, which remains available for use. Mr. Whitaker said that the board would resume lending activity in the near future and would likely be proposing some changes in the nature of the fund’s uses.

BJP JTA projects
Council Member Anderson said the he has been working the JTA and Finance Department to try to reconcile the project amounts on the books of both agencies, which is an ongoing effort. He said that the financial arrangements for the BJP projects being constructed by JTA were very confusing to start with and are taking considerable effort to unravel. Henry Li, CFO of the JTA, said that a report from the FAMIS system shows that the JTA has been paid just over $400 million of the $550 million in total BJP project costs to date. Judy Coleman said that the Finance Department now understands how JTA calculated its project budgets including outside funding sources such as fair share contributions and FDOT funding. 
Property condemnation estimates
Deputy General Counsel Peggy Sidman reported that she has been working with John Pappas, Deputy Director of Public Works, to try to estimate the potential outstanding liability for condemnation costs on the 407 parcels covered in 25 pending cases. The City has not been in a hurry to bring these cases to closure and arrive at a final cost because there was no cash available to pay those claims. The potential liability for attorney fees, court costs and other expenses ranges from $1.2 million to just over $3 million.
Stormwater utility
Deputy Director of Public Works John Pappas distributed a handout showing the status of stormwater utility projects in a variety of stages. The utility currently has $1.43 million in borrowed cash balance and $4.1 million in pay-as-you-go cash balance, and still needs $1.68 million in additional revenue to meet its current obligations for projects currently underway. Mr. Pappas will prioritize the remaining projects on the list for potential future funding.
BJP local option gas tax projects “below the line”
Mr. Pappas distributed a list of local option gas tax projects and noted several corrections in project names and scopes. The list shows which BJP projects will be transferred to the JTA for completion and which projects are recommended for transfer to the CIP listing for potential funding in future years.
Motion: recommend approval of the project transfers to JTA and to the CIP list for future year funding as described on the handout – approved.
Parks and Recreation projects Subfunds 353 and 354
Teresa Eichner of the Mayor’s Office reported that she and Parks and Recreation Acting Director Daryl Joseph have met with all the district council members and obtained agreement from all of them to close out all the BJP-funded projects shown with $0 balances. Nine of the 14 council members requested that the funding authorization from any completed projects with a remaining account balance be retained in their council districts. Ms. Boyer pointed out that there is no source of cash for the remaining unspent authorizations, so more borrowing will be necessary to produce cash for that purpose. Peggy Sidman is still researching whether there is an expiration date on the council district bond funds, some of which were funded by bond issues many years ago. Council Member Crescimbeni recommended that the committee maintain its conservative stance and recommend to the full council that the authorizations be eliminated and no further borrowing be done to create cash for additional district projects. Council Member Love said that different council members have taken different approaches to spending their district funds and he is using his to leverage substantial private contributions, so borrowing additional money makes sense if the City will recoup several times its investment.  Council Member Anderson asked if a method could be devised to prioritize projects for future funding by the BJP pay-as-you-go revenue if and when it eventually materializes (not expected for at least 10 years). Phillip Peterson will develop a new handout for the next meeting showing all of the funding sources for council district bond funds, including the non-BJP projects.
In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni, Mr. Pappas indicated that he did not know if the administration had spoken with Council Member Holt about the proposal to shift the road resurfacing funding from two highest ranked projects (both in District 11) to numerous resurfacing projects spread throughout the city, but said that he would be sure that conversation took place.

Future meetings
Ms. Boyer indicated that it is looking less likely that the committee will meet its original goal of having a final report by the City Council’s December meeting as the deliberations take longer than expected. She asked staff to make a recommendation about what bond project lists to tackle next after the BJP and stormwater utility lists are wrapped up. The committee will need to make a decision next week about if and when to reschedule the November 12th meeting in recognition of the shift of the City Council meeting from the 11th to the 12th because of the Veteran’s Day holiday.
Meeting Adjourned: 3:08 p.m.
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